
PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT 
500 West Fourth Street 
Davenport, Iowa 52801-1106 
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Office: (563) 326-8643 Fax: (563) 326-8257 

Timothy Huey 
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To: Dee F. Bruemmer, County Administrator 

 

From: Timothy Huey, Planning Director 

 

Date: January 10, 2013 

 

Re: County review and public hearing on the Construction Permit Application of 

Dennis Kirby, dba Kirby Farms, Inc in the SW¼SW¼ Section 21, T79N, R4E 

(Lincoln Township) for the expansion of a confined animal feeding operation 

located at 22293 200
th

 Avenue. 

 

On December 26
th

 the above referenced application was submitted to the Iowa DNR.  Scott 

County has 30 days from the date we received notice from the IDNR (Dec 29
th

) to submit 

comments and a recommendation on that application.  Notice of the receipt of this application 

also must be published as a public notice.  A public hearing was also set for the Board meeting 

on January 17
th

 to take comments from the public.  Both these notices have been published.  In 

order to submit the County’s recommendation on the application prior to the IDNR required 

deadline of January 29
th

 the Board will need to act on its recommendation following the public 

hearing on January 17
th

. 

 

This request is for the expansion of an existing hog confinement operation in Lincoln Township 

that requires compliance with the standards of the Master Matrix.  The separation distances for 

an expansion of the size proposed requires that any residences, business, church or school be no 

closer 1,000 feet to the proposed site.  This application meets that requirement and there are five 

houses within 2,000 feet of the site but all are greater than 1,000.  There are no businesses, or 

schools within a mile of the site.  Summit Church, at the corner of 200 Avenue and Utica Ridge 

Road is just over a ½ mile from the site.  However it is staff’s understanding that it does not have 

an active congregation and is only used occasionally for cemetery burials,  religious services and 

events.  The city limits of Davenport is 1 ¾ miles south of the site and Eldridge city limits are 2 

miles west.  In both cases, it is all agricultural land within the closest portions of the incorporated 

areas.  There are no residential subdivisions, either within the cities or in the unincorporated 

areas within 2 miles of this site. 

 

The site meets the distance requirements for water sources and designated wetlands.  The 

building is also required to be setback a minimum of 100 feet from the County road right of way. 

 

The Planning and the Health Department will present its review of this request at the Committee 

of the whole meeting. 

 

Staff has not, as of yet, received any calls or comments on this application.  Staff will include 

any written comments and a summary of any verbal comments received at the public hearing 

with the Board’s recommendation to the IDNR. 
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Memo on Kirby CAFO Expansion 

January 10, 2013 

 

 

 

 

The IDNR inspector from the Washington, Iowa district office has scheduled his site inspection 

on Friday January 18
th

.  Planning and Health Department Staff will accompany the IDNR on that 

site visit.. 
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